



## Victims & Offenders

An International Journal of Evidence-based Research, Policy, and Practice

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: <https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/uvao20>

# An Examination of COVID-19 Outbreaks in Prisons and Jails in Oceania

Sabrina S. Rapisarda & James M. Byrne

To cite this article: Sabrina S. Rapisarda & James M. Byrne (2020): An Examination of COVID-19 Outbreaks in Prisons and Jails in Oceania, *Victims & Offenders*, DOI: [10.1080/15564886.2020.1835767](https://doi.org/10.1080/15564886.2020.1835767)

To link to this article: <https://doi.org/10.1080/15564886.2020.1835767>



Published online: 04 Nov 2020.



Submit your article to this journal [↗](#)



Article views: 140



View related articles [↗](#)



View Crossmark data [↗](#)



# An Examination of COVID-19 Outbreaks in Prisons and Jails in Oceania

Sabrina S. Rapisarda and James M. Byrne

School of Criminology and Justice Studies, University of Massachusetts Lowell, Lowell, Massachusetts, USA

## ABSTRACT

This article highlights the unique nature of the Oceanic region and its impact on the extent of COVID-19 outbreaks in the Oceanic region, both within correctional and community settings. Mitigation strategies implemented in Australia, New Zealand, Papa New Guinea, and Fiji are identified, and the reasons for the differences we identified in how governments in this region defined the problem, and developed mitigation strategies, are explored.

## KEYWORDS

international; prisons; corrections; Pandemic; Alternatives to incarceration; Early release mechanisms; Prison reform; COVID-19

## Introduction and overview

The Oceanic region includes islandic countries such as Australia, New Zealand, Papa New Guinea, French Polynesia, Fiji, Solomon Islands, Samoa, and more. Compared to other regions of the world, these countries exist in relative isolation. In theory, it is much easier to blockade and restrict the arrival of a disease such as COVID-19, so long as border crossing is limited and importations are monitored early on. Consequently, the outbreak of COVID-19 in the Oceanic region has been much smaller than other regions of the world (Worldometer, 2020). Once penetrating the border of island communities, however, these benefits may transform into foes. Isolation, particularly in the case of Oceania's smaller islands, often equates to more barriers in providing and accessing medical care (Buhre, 2020). It also means that certain items may be more challenging to secure or to rely on due to scarcities or price fluctuations of imported goods (Buhre, 2020). Thus, while still holding the lowest cumulative prevalence of COVID-19 cases among all continental regions, Oceania has, nevertheless, experienced outbreaks across its islands (Worldometer, 2020). Just under 28,000 cases and 600 COVID-19 related deaths region-wide have been confirmed to date, according to the John Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center (Coronavirus Resource Center, 2020).<sup>1</sup>

Despite the relatively low rates of COVID-19 across Oceania, due to the vulnerability of prison populations, prison and jail inmates in this region have the potential to be disproportionately impacted by the virus. Once the virus enters the prisons, transmission can be more rapid than within the broader community due to living in close quarters, overcrowding, inadequate sanitation materials and procedures, and reduced access to health services while in prison (Kinner et al., 2020). Additionally, individual-level factors including drug use, pre-existing health conditions, and more can further exacerbate this population's susceptibility.

Communicable diseases, in general, are much more difficult to contain within prisons than other community-based settings. Demonstration of such a trend includes the already high prevalence rates of Hepatitis C infections in Australian prisons, which currently comprises 30% of the prison population (The Kirby Institute, 2020). Given that Australia also has the largest prison system in the Oceanic region (World Prison Brief, 2020) and that its prisons are presently struggling with the spread of other communicable diseases such as Hepatitis C, the prison population is highly susceptible to the spread of COVID-19. To date, of the nearly 28,000 positive COVID-19 cases present in Oceania,<sup>2</sup> over 25,300 have been detected in Australia among prisons and the community at large, which is approximately 90% of Oceania's cumulative total count (Coronavirus Resource Center, 2020).

### The Australian prison system and COVID-19 outbreaks

Australia currently houses over 44,000 inmates, which equates to an incarceration rate of approximately 174 inmates per 100,000 individuals (World Prison Brief, 2020).<sup>3</sup> Overall, Australia ranks 43rd in the top 50 largest prison systems globally and is the only country in the Oceanic region that is represented in the top 50 (World Prison Brief, 2020; see Figure 1). This is unsurprising, considering that Australia has the largest landmass size and population (N = 25 million) among all countries in the Oceanic region (Australian Population [LIVE], 2020).

Despite that Aboriginal Australians comprise only 3.3% of Australia's total population, they are 11.6 times more likely to be incarcerated than non-Aboriginal Australians



**Figure 1.** Oceania's largest prison system. \*Australia is ranked 43<sup>rd</sup> in the world's top 50 largest prison systems (World Prison Brief, 2020).

(Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2020). In December of 2019, the rate of incarceration among Aboriginal Australians was 2,536 per 100,000 individuals, while non-Aboriginal Australians were imprisoned at a rate of 218 per 100,000 (Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2020). Therefore, general concerns have been raised regarding the disproportionate number of Aboriginal inmates (many of which have pre-existing health issues) represented within Australian correctional populations. More specifically, attention has been drawn to the potentially detrimental effect of disproportionate representation on Aboriginal inmates, such that they are at higher-risk of contracting COVID-19, among an already vulnerable population (Waight, 2020).

Through March and June of 2020, Australia reported zero cases among inmates nationwide (Wahlquist, 2020). However, there were reported cases among prison staff, which triggered scares among inmate populations. For example, in late April, though ultimately testing negative for COVID-19, 20 inmates were quarantined for 14 days after a prison staff worker in Brisbane tested positive (Layt & Lynch, 2020). Nevertheless, governments in South Australia, Queensland, and Western Australia took precautionary measures and prepared to manage the threat. By late March, correctional facilities in New South Wales and Queensland temporarily suspended all prison visits and equipped inmates with the tools necessary (e.g., computer tablets) to conduct video calls in lieu of in-person visitations (Doneman, 2020; Wahlquist, 2020). By March, if not having already instituted visitation bans, regions had – at minimum – adopted policies that highly discouraged members of the community with suspected infections or exposure to the virus from entering custodial settings (Wahlquist, 2020). Correctional staff members were also subjected to screening (e.g., temperatures were taken to detect fevers) prior to entering correctional facilities (Doneman, 2020).

New South Wales was the first Australian state to introduce legislation, ratified on March 25th, that would enable certain inmates to be released in order to relieve overcrowding among its prison population (Searle, 2020). Serving a similar purpose, eligible remand inmates in Queensland were encouraged to apply to the courts to be granted parole, bail, or even discharge (Doneman, 2020). Prisons throughout Australia had reported decreases in incarceration rates between February and June (Gleeson, 2020). New South Wales's Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research reported releasing 1,508 inmates between the months of March and May, while Corrections Victoria released data that its prisons experienced a 13% population decrease between February and June (Gleeson, 2020). Lawyers and advocates have conveyed that the pandemic has helped illuminate preexisting flaws within Australia's prison system, such as the sheer number of inmates that are incarcerated due to minor charges. Conversely, the pandemic has also demonstrated that decreasing the prison population is feasible and has the potential to be informed by current circumstances in the long term (Gleeson, 2020).

On July 17, 2020, coronavirus entered Melbourne's Metropolitan Remand Center, when an inmate tested positive after being swabbed upon arrival (Chapman, 2020). According to a Department of Justice and Community Safety spokesperson, the inmate underwent a 14-day protective quarantine period in an isolated part of the prison to contain the virus (Chapman, 2020). On July 21st, 2020, six Victorian prisons were placed on lockdown after a guard at Ravenhall Correctional Center tested positive for the virus (Visontay & Wahlquist, 2020). Simultaneously, Victoria reported 374 new cases in the community to add to roughly 2,700 already-active cases and 3 COVID-19-related deaths in a 24-hour

period (Visontay & Wahlquist, 2020). At the Malmsbury Youth Justice Facility, an incoming youth offender tested positive in late July, which prompted a lockdown.

More recently, on August 8th, 2020, Brisbane Youth Detention Center in Queensland went on lockdown when a positive case was identified among a 77-year-old prison supervisor (Kleyn, 2020). Nearly 130 inmates and over 500 staff members underwent testing. While no cases have been reported among the youth, through tracing, at least 6 more reported cases were connected to the prison supervisor (Rendall, 2020). In late August, a prison staff worker in Queensland tested positive, spurring the lockdown of 12 Queensland correctional facilities (Daoud & Barnsley, 2020). The Victorian attorney general confirmed in late August that a combined total of at least 50 inmates and prison staff had tested positive in Victoria since the start of the pandemic, 23 of which were adult inmates, 6 of which were prison staff workers, 19 were juvenile inmates, and 5 were juveniles being supervised in the community (Kolovos, 2020).

### **COVID-19 outbreaks in New Zealand**

Relative to other countries in the world, New Zealand has demonstrated great success in preventing and containing COVID-19 in its prisons and the broader community. Not only has the government successfully achieved more than 100 days without a reported case of the virus, there has also yet to be a single reported case among inmates within correctional facilities and only two positive cases among prison staff (Block, 2020; Godin, 2020). The government has approached its prison population with the same tenacity as it has the community. Mitigation strategies were executed swiftly and effectively, which can be largely attributed to public buy-in and support of measures in place, such as a nationwide lockdown (Shepherd, 2020). Among its prison population, various mitigation strategies have been implemented, including widespread dissemination of information regarding COVID-19 and the importance of taking health and safety precautions among inmates and staff (Adair, 2020), the use of personal protective equipment and the implementation of health screenings for prison staff (Boshier, 2020), a 14-day isolation period for newly admitted inmates (RNZ, 2020), and suspension of visitation in the initial stages of the pandemic (RNZ, 2020).

### **COVID-19 outbreaks in other countries in Oceania**

Other countries in Oceania such as Papua New Guinea (N = 424) and Fiji (N = 28) have reported very few total COVID-19 cases as of late August (Coronavirus Resource Center, 2020), and no cases among inmates to our knowledge. Regardless, vigilant and preventative measures within prison settings have been taken. In Papua New Guinea, a small number of low-risk offenders<sup>4</sup> were released to reduce overcrowding (Graue, 2020), while Fiji closed its doors to all visitors, supplementing with remote conferencing (United Nations in the Pacific, *in press*).

### **Concluding comments**

Our review has highlighted an important point: even islandic countries are susceptible to COVID-19, both in the community and prison systems alike. However, the prevalence rates

are lower in this region than the rest of the world, at least as of this point in time (September, 2020). Unfortunately, this may not last. The reported rates of COVID-19 in both the community and in prisons do appear to be on the rise, despite some fairly aggressive mitigation strategies employed in Australia and New Zealand.<sup>5</sup>

## Notes

1. As of August 27, 2020.
2. As of August 27, 2020.
3. This number is based on data reported in March of 2020.
4. Low-risk is in reference to the nature of the crime for which the inmates were incarcerated.
5. See the country-specific reports for both countries included in this volume.

## Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

## References

- 4512.0 - *Corrective services, Australia, March quarter 2020: Key statistics*. (2020, July 25). Australian Bureau of Statistics. <https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4512.0>
- Adair, J. (2020). *Latest COVID-19 update from Chief Inspector*. Office of the Inspectorate. [https://inspectorate.corrections.govt.nz/news/news\\_items/latest\\_covid-19\\_update\\_from\\_chief\\_inspector](https://inspectorate.corrections.govt.nz/news/news_items/latest_covid-19_update_from_chief_inspector)
- Australia Population (LIVE). (2020, August). *Worldometer*. <https://www.worldometers.info/world-population/australia-population/>
- Block, G. (2020, May 8). *Rise in spitting attacks on corrections officers during coronavirus pandemic*. Stuff. <https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/health/coronavirus/300008110/rise-in-spitting-attacks-on-corrections-officers-during-coronavirus-pandemic>
- Boshier, P. (2020, June). *OPCAT COVID-19 report: Report on inspections of prisons under the Crimes of Torture Act 1989*. Office of the Ombudsman. [https://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/sites/default/files/2020-06/Report\\_on\\_inspections\\_of\\_prisons\\_under\\_the\\_Crimes\\_of\\_Torture\\_Act\\_1989\\_062020.pdf](https://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/sites/default/files/2020-06/Report_on_inspections_of_prisons_under_the_Crimes_of_Torture_Act_1989_062020.pdf)
- Buhre, M. L. (2020, May 7). *Many Pacific islands are untouched by COVID-19. Its arrival could be disastrous*. PBS. <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/many-pacific-islands-are-untouched-by-covid-19-its-arrival-could-be-disastrous>
- Chapman, A. (2020, July 17). *Coronavirus enters Melbourne prison system for first time, results in demands for some inmates' release*. 7 News. <https://7news.com.au/lifestyle/health-wellbeing/coronavirus-enters-victorian-prison-system-for-first-time-results-in-demands-for-some-inmates-release-c-1174015>
- Coronavirus Resource Center. (2020, August 24). *COVID-19 dashboard by the center for systems science and engineering (CSSE) at Johns Hopkins University (JHU)*. John Hopkins University & Medicine. <https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html>
- Daoud, E., & Barnsley, W. (2020, August 27). *Queensland prisons in lockdown after officer tests positive to coronavirus*. 7 News. <https://7news.com.au/lifestyle/health-wellbeing/queensland-prisons-in-lockdown-after-officer-tests-positive-to-coronavirus-c-1269395>
- Doneman, P. (2020, April 13). *Coronavirus Australia: Queensland prisons taking drastic measures to prevent COVID-19 outbreaks*. 7 News. <https://7news.com.au/lifestyle/health-wellbeing/coronavirus-australia-queensland-prisons-taking-drastic-measures-to-prevent-covid-19-outbreaks-c-973426>

- Gleeson, H. (2020, August 8). *Coronavirus triggers drop in prisoner numbers and an opportunity to reinvent the criminal justice system, lawyers say*. ABC News. <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-08-09/remarkable-declines-prisoner-numbers-coronavirus-pandemic/12533218>
- Godin, M. (2020, August 14). *Can New Zealand contain its new coronavirus outbreak?* Time. [https://time.com/5879177/new-zealand-coronavirus-cases/?utm\\_source=newsletter](https://time.com/5879177/new-zealand-coronavirus-cases/?utm_source=newsletter)
- Graue, C. (2020, April 30). *Small number of low-risk prisoners to be released in PNG as part of COVID-19 plans*. Pacific Beat. <https://www.abc.net.au/radio-australia/programs/pacificbeat/png-prisons-covid/12199870>
- Kinner, S. A., Young, J. T., Snow, K., Southalan, L., Lopez-Acuna, D., Ferreira-Borges, C., & O'Moore, E. (2020, March 17). Prisons and custodial settings are part of a comprehensive response to COVID-19. *The Lancet*, 5(4), E188–E189. [https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667\(20\)30058-X](https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30058-X)
- Kleyn, B. (2020, August 20). *Young inmates locked in cells as authorities brace for a potential coronavirus outbreak at the Brisbane youth detention centre*. ABC News. <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-08-21/coronavirus-queensland-wacol-youth-detention-centre-in-lockdown/12564750>
- Kolovos, B. (2020, August 26). *50 Vic inmates, staff contract COVID-19*. The Islander. <https://www.theislanderonline.com.au/story/6896123/50-vic-inmates-staff-contract-covid-19/?cs=7>
- Layt, S., & Lynch, L. (2020). *More than 20 inmates quarantined in maximum security Brisbane prison*. Brisbane Times. <https://www.brisbanetimes.com.au/national/queensland/more-than-20-inmates-quarantined-in-maximum-security-brisbane-prison-20200423-p54mp7.html>
- Rendall, J. (2020, August 22). *Here's what we know so far about Queensland's coronavirus outbreak in the Brisbane youth detention centre*. ABC News. <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-08-22/coronavirus-queensland-youth-detention-outbreak-wacol-explained/12582764>
- RNZ. (2020, April 6). *Covid 19 coronavirus: Prisoners in cells up to 23 hours a day*. New Zealand Herald. <https://www.rnz.co.nz/news/in-depth/413538/covid-19-prisoners-in-cells-up-to-23-hours-a-day-guards>
- Searle, J. (2020, March 24). *Explainer: How will the emergency release of NSW prisoners due to Coronavirus work?* The Conversation. <https://theconversation.com/explainer-how-will-the-emergency-release-of-nsw-prisoners-due-to-coronavirus-work-134523>
- Shepherd, M. (2020, August 10). *How geography helped New Zealand Beat Coronavirus*. Forbes. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/marshallshepherd/2020/08/10/how-geography-helped-new-zealand-beat-coronavirus/>
- Surveillance and treatment of prisoners with Hepatitis C (SToP-C)*. (2020, August 28). The Kirby Institute. <https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/project/stop-c>
- United Nations in the Pacific. (in press). *Reunited virtually with families in prisons*. United Nations: COVID-19 Response. <https://www.un.org/en/coronavirus/reunited-virtually-families-prisons>
- Visontay, E., & Wahlquist, C. (2020, July 21). *Six Victorian prisons in lockdown after worker tests positive – As it happened*. The Guardian. <https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/live/2020/jul/21/coronavirus-australia-live-update-jobkeeper-nsw-hotspots-victoria-masks-jobseeker-daniel-andrews-gladys-berejiklian-latest-news>
- Wahlquist, C. (2020, March 19). *Australia's overcrowded prisons could struggle to control coronavirus, expert says*. The Guardian. <https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2020/mar/19/australias-overcrowded-prisons-could-struggle-to-control-coronavirus-expert-says>
- Waight, N. (2020, July 30). *Hundreds have died in US prisons from Covid-19. Will Australia act before it's too late?* The Guardian. <https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/jul/30/thousands-have-died-in-us-prisons-from-covid-19-will-australia-act-before-its-too-late>
- World Prison Brief. (2020, August). *World prison brief data*. Institute for Crime & Justice Policy Research (ICPR). <https://www.prisonstudies.org/world-prison-brief-data>
- Worldometer. (2020). *COVID-19 coronavirus pandemic*. <https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/>